HIAWATHA BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MINUTES
REGULAR SCHEDULED MEETING
September 10, 2012
The Hiawatha Board of Adjustment met in regular session on September 10, 2012. Chairman Brian Fanton called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Members present: Frank Glaser, David Matthews. Members Absent: Sam Sharonick and Christina Goodman. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers, Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher and Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger and City Engineer, Dick Ramsom.  Guests: Jae Ernst and Scott Hollub.
Chairman, Brian Fanton moved to approve the August 13, 2012 minutes with corrections, second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried. 

a.  PUBLIC HEARING - consider a Variance request to the City of Hiawatha, City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 165.23.9C-1, to allow a 22x24ft garage to be built without a driveway leading to it 2095 Boyson Rd.,  Hiawatha, IA.

Public hearing opened at 7:01 p.m. for 2095 Boyson Rd., for the request of a Variance to the City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 165.23.9C-1. Jae Ernst was present to represent the variance request.
There were no comments received, verbal or in writing, concerning this variance prior to the meeting. 
Brian Fanton asked the board if there were any questions. 
Jae Ernst took the podium and stated that he was basically there to answer any questions from the board. He stated that all the information needed was supplied to them. 
Frank Glaser asked why he didn’t want to put in a driveway. Jae Ernst said that a driveway would ruin the lot. He also said that the driveway would never be used; the building would be for storage only. Frank Glaser then asked what would be stored in the building. Jae Ernst stated that there would be a 50yr.old ford and an old tractor. Frank Glaser then asked if the cost of the driveway had anything to do with his not wanting to put it in. Jae Ernst stated that he thought that the driveway would ruin his lot and the cost would keep him from being able to do the project.
Brian Fanton asked Mark Powers what would happen if the property were sold, would the new owner have to put the driveway in. Mark Powers explained that that’s where it would become a problem. The code states that you can’t have a driveway with grass or gravel; it has to be an approved hard surface. He may only use the garage on an intermittent basis, but if someone else buys the lot and stores a vehicle in there they may move it daily. Brian Fanton then asked if the variance would continue on with a new owner. Mark Powers stated that it would.

David Matthews asked if he would have two different driveways on the property and if that would be allowed. Marl Powers stated that it would not be allowed, he would have to have it connect to the existing driveway. Frank Glaser asked if there would be any way to get a driveway out to Miller Rd. Dick Ransom stated that would not be an option. Miller Road will eventually be Edgewood Road which will be a controlled access roadway and there will be limited access on Edgewood Rd. when it’s actually built. The only allowable access points for Edgewood Road will be at Blairs Ferry Road, Emmons Street and then at Boyson Road. 

Public hearing closed at 7:08p.m.

Jim Fisher explained that the building department has tried to work with Jae Ernst for some time. And have suggested several different options. He explained that the neighbor wanted to do the same thing, but ended up moving it forward and adding a small amount of driveway to meet code. I have suggested the same to Jae Ernst, but he doesn’t like the look of it. I have also talked to him about impervious pavers that accept water, he didn’t like the look or cost of that. We also had talked about coming off Miller Road but after talking to Dick Ransom, he said it is not a possibility as he has explained here. 
Frank Glaser asked if there was anyone else in town that had done this and got a variance. Jim Fisher stated that he wasn’t aware of anyone in the last thirteen years. Frank Glaser commented that he could see where it would cause a stir in the community with people building new homes and want a large “shed” in their yards as well. He went on to ask if there were any fire code issues. Jim Fisher stated that that would be something for Mark Powers to answer. He went on to say that part of the definition comes the difference between a shed and a garage and something the size of 22ft.x24ft., it is a structure, a garage. If it were 14ft.x16ft., we wouldn’t be having this discussion. And that’s how we, the building department with the help of Dick Ransom came up with the definition. 

Frank Glaser directed a statement to Brian Fanton saying that if they grant the variance not allowing a driveway to the “shed”, other home owners who want to build unattached garages may not want driveways either, this variance would create precedence.  Brian Fanton agreed that that may be a problem. There was further discussion about special privilege and yard setbacks. Mark Powers explained that because of the size of the lot, yard setback would not be an issue. 
Board Member, Brian Fanton presented Docket #006, denying the Variance request to the City of Hiawatha Unified Development Code, Chapter 165.23.9C-1 as requested by Jae Ernst, to allow a garage be built without a driveway to it. Denial based on #1-Unique Circumstance and #5-Special Privilege. 
Second by Frank Glaser.
Roll call vote: Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton
AYES:  None
NAYS:  Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton 

ABSENT: Sam Sheronick and Christina Goodman
Denied
b. Consider motions to change the Board of Adjustment meeting start time from 7:00pm to 6:00pm.

Brian Fanton asked the board if there were any questions or concerns. There were none.

Board Member, Frank Gleason presented Docket #007, approving a change to the Board of Adjustment meeting start time from 7:00pm to 6:00pm.
Second by Dave Matthews.

Roll call vote: Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton

AYES:  Frank Glaser, David Matthews, Brian Fanton 
NAYS:  None 

ABSENT: Sam Sheronick and Christina Goodman

Approved

Chairman, Brian Fanton moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:38 p.m., second by Frank Glaser. Motion carried. 
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